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risk future damage or hardship. As a
result, FEMA has determined that the
use of HMGP funds should not be
limited only to counties designated
eligible for IA or PA funds. Therefore,
this notice makes pubic that following
the declaration of a major disaster by the
President, all counties within the State
may be designated by FEMA as eligible
for HMGP funds. The process of
requesting that FEMA designate areas
for assistance will remain unchanged.

(Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance No.
83.516, Disaster Assistance)

James L. Witt,
Director.
[FR Doc. 97–17654 Filed 7–3–97; 8:45 am]

BILLING CODE 6718–05–M

FEDERAL EMERGENCY
MANAGEMENT AGENCY

Radiological Emergency Preparedness
(REP) Program’s Web Site

AGENCY: Federal Emergency
Management Agency (FEMA).

ACTION: Notice.

SUMMARY: The Preparedness, Training,
and Exercises Directorate of the Federal
Emergency Management Agency has
created a Radiological Emergency
Preparedness (REP) Program section for
inclusion in the Emergency
Preparedness and Training portion of
the FEMA web site (www.fema.gov).
The REP Program is a hazard-specific
program which affects nearly five
million people living within the vicinity
of the Nation’s commercial nuclear
power plants. The data contained on the
REP Program pages will facilitate
information sharing with FEMA
partners and stakeholders.

The REP Program pages can be
accessed through the ‘‘Emergency
Preparedness and Training’’ link on
FEMA’s web site. The Universal
Resource Locator (URL) is
www.fema.gov/pte/rep. Information on
all continuing REP Program-related
initiatives, including updates on the
REP Strategic Review, can be found
there, as well as nuclear power plant
profiles.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Ihor W. Husar, Chief, State and Local
Regulatory Evaluation and Assessment
Branch, Exercises Division,
Preparedness, Training, and Exercises
Directorate, Federal Emergency
Management Agency, 500 C Street, SW.,
Washington, DC 20472, (202) 646–4065.

Dated: June 26, 1997.
Kay C. Goss,
Associate Director for Preparedness, Training,
and Exercises.
[FR Doc. 97–17629 Filed 7–3–97; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6718–06–M

FEDERAL MARITIME COMMISSION

[Docket No. 97–13]

Pan American Grain Co. and Pan
American Grain Mfg. Co., Inc. v. Puerto
Rico Ports Authority and International
Shipping Agency, Inc.; Notice of Filing
of Complaint and Assignment

Notice is given that a complaint filed
by Pan American Grain Co. and Pan
American Grain Mfg. Co., Inc.
(‘‘Complainants’’) against Puerto Rico
Port Authority (‘‘PRPA’’) and
International Shipping Agency, Inc.
(‘‘Respondents’’) was served June 30,
1997. Complainants allege that the
Respondents have violated sections 5(a),
10(a) (2), (3), (b) (11) and (12), and 10(d)
(1) and (3) of the Shipping Act of 1984,
46 U.S.C. app. sections 1704(a) and
1709(a)(2), (a)(3), (b)(11), (b)(12), (d)(1)
and (d)(3), by entering into and
implementing unfiled cooperative
working arrangements to regulate
conditions of service at the Port of San
Juan, allocating terminal facilities in an
exclusionary manner and denying and
interfering with Pan American’s
operations of such facilities.
Complainants allege that respondent
PRPA has refused to negotiate with or
make available to Complainants
adequate and suitable terminal, pier,
dock, and storage facilities, granted
concessions to respondent Intership
while denying comparable terminal use
to Complainants’, and that Intership has
interfered with Complainants’ right to
use terminal facilities.

This proceeding has been assigned to
the office of Administrative Law Judges.
Hearing in this matter, if any is held,
shall commence within the time
limitations prescribed in 46 CFR 502.61,
and only after consideration has been
given by the parties and the presiding
officer to the use of alternative forms of
dispute resolution. The hearing shall
include oral testimony and cross-
examination in the discretion of the
presiding officer only upon proper
showing that there are genuine issues of
material facts that cannot be resolved on
the basis of sworn statement, affidavits,
depositions, or other documents or that
the nature of the matter in issue in such
that an oral hearing and cross-
examination are necessary for the
development of an adequate record.

Pursuant to the further terms of 46 CFR
502.61, the initial decision of the
presiding officer in this proceeding shall
be issued by June 30, 1997, and the final
decision of the Commission shall be
issued by October 28, 1998.
Joseph C. Polking,
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 97–17519 Filed 7–3–97; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6730–01–M

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Formations of, Acquisitions by, and
Mergers of Bank Holding Companies

The companies listed in this notice
have applied to the Board for approval,
pursuant to the Bank Holding Company
Act of 1956 (12 U.S.C. 1841 et seq.)
(BHC Act), Regulation Y (12 CFR Part
225), and all other applicable statutes
and regulations to become a bank
holding company and/or to acquire the
assets or the ownership of, control of, or
the power to vote shares of a bank or
bank holding company and all of the
banks and nonbanking companies
owned by the bank holding company,
including the companies listed below.

The applications listed below, as well
as other related filings required by the
Board, are available for immediate
inspection at the Federal Reserve Bank
indicated. The application also will be
available for inspection at the offices of
the Board of Governors. Interested
persons may express their views in
writing on the standards enumerated in
the BHC Act (12 U.S.C. 1842(c)). If the
proposal also involves the acquisition of
a nonbanking company, the review also
includes whether the acquisition of the
nonbanking company complies with the
standards in section 4 of the BHC Act.
Unless otherwise noted, nonbanking
activities will be conducted throughout
the United States.

Unless otherwise noted, comments
regarding each of these applications
must be received at the Reserve Bank
indicated or the offices of the Board of
Governors not later than July 28, 1997.

A. Federal Reserve Bank of Cleveland
(Jeffrey Hirsch, Banking Supervisor)
1455 East Sixth Street, Cleveland, Ohio
44101-2566:

1. Citizens National Corporation,
Paintsville, Kentucky; to acquire 100
percent of the voting shares of Josephine
Bancshares, Inc., Prestonburg,
Kentucky, and thereby indirectly
acquire The Bank Josephine,
Prestonburg, Kentucky.

B. Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago
(Philip Jackson, Applications Officer)
230 South LaSalle Street, Chicago,
Illinois 60690-1413:
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